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Staff Summary: 

 
Background:   
 
On June 19, 2017, an unsolicited proposal to develop affordable housing units using container structure 
fabrication as a pilot project was presented to the HBCRA Board of Directors by ModPod.   The proposal 
consisted of two affordable residential dwelling units on a 2,000 S.F. lot. Each unit measured 
approximately 700 S.F. in habitable floor area.  The project required on street parking for the units due 
to the limited size of the parcel. The estimated cost of the proposed project is $200,000.  The units 
proposed are to be constructed with cargo containers on the CRA owned parcel identified with Folio 
No. 5142-22-04-0320 (map below). 
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The rendering for the proposed project is the following: 
 

 
 
During the meeting, members of the Board expressed concerns about the proposed on-street parking 
in a residential area and the overall cost of the project. However, the HBCRA Board of Directors 
directed the Executive Director to begin negotiations with ModPod Developers LLC. 
 
The company ModPod submitted a check to the HBCRA for $5,000 as a deposit for the unsolicited 
proposal legal costs.  As of today, no monies from the deposit have been spent on the HBCRA attorney 
review or consulting services. 
 
Current Situation:  
 
As a result of the proposal submitted, the City’s Planning and Zoning Division conducted additional 
research on the proposed unit and provided to the City Manager the attached memorandum dated 
August 21, 2017 (Exhibit 2). 
 
The memorandum states that currently cargo or shipping containers are only permitted as a temporary 
structure according to the City’s Code.  The cargo containers shall be permitted in connection with the 
sale or development of an active construction site.  Therefore, the use of cargo containers as a 
permanent structure is not allowed.  To allow this use, an amendment to the Zoning and Land 
Development Code would be required.  Further, the memorandum also states that the subject parcel 
does not have the minimum land area required to sustain residential use. 
 
City and CRA staff met with representatives from ModPod on November 21, 2017 to understand better 
the container home concept and the proposed project.  It is important to mention that both staff and 
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the developer agreed there are numerous challenges presented with this project due to the very limited 
size of the selected parcel and the current Code regulations. 
 
Fiscal Impact:    
 
The HBCRA will refund the $5,000 deposit received from ModPod. 
 

Proposed Action: 

 
Staff recommends declining the unsolicited proposal from ModPod for the pilot program to build a two 
unit housing project using shipping container fabrication on the CRA owned parcel identified with Folio 
No. 5142-22-04-0320 and to return the $5,000 deposit fee.  The potential for container construction will 
continue to be considered in other areas of the CRA as opportunities arise. 
 

Attachment(s): 

 
Exhibit 1 – Memorandum from Planning and Zoning Division 

 


